PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, December 11, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, December 11, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:10 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Swearing-In Ceremony: Fire Chief and New recruits
Town Manager Mark Sylvia introduced the swearing-in ceremony for the newly-appointed Fire Chief and four new fire recruits.  Mr. Sylvia acknowledged and thanked Deputy Chief Marty Enos for his service and leadership as Acting Fire Chief during the search to replace the Town’s recently-retired chief, James Pierson.   

Mr. Sylvia briefly discussed the interview process that brought him to choose G. Edward Bradley as the Town’s new Fire Chief.  Mr. Sylvia said that Mr. Bradley stood out to best serve and direct the department, based on his experience and performance with the department since 1974.  

Town Clerk Larry Pizer led Mr. Bradley through the oath of service, and Mr. Bradley’s wife assisted with the traditional pinning ceremony.  Chairman Quintal presented newly-sworn-in Chief Bradley with a framed photograph of the memorial he erected in North Plymouth honoring those lost in the September 11th attack.  The Board of Selectmen welcomed Chief Bradley and offered their congratulations.
Chief Bradley and Deputy Chief Enos introduced the four new Fire Department recruits: Raymond L. Collins, Matthew J. Sullivan, Shaun D. Colby, and Henry A. Folsom, Jr.  Chief Bradley provided a brief history on the recruits’ educational background and careers, noting that all four are residents of Plymouth and veterans of the U.S. military.  

Mr. Pizer led the new recruits through the oath of service, and family members presented the new recruits with their departmental badges.   The Board of Selectmen welcomed the new recruits and offered their congratulations.

Town Manager’s Report

Update on School Building Project – Mr. Sylvia reported that the Massachusetts School Building Authority (“MSBA”) met on November 28, 2007 to take action on the 423 statements of interest submitted by 162 school districts across the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.   At that meeting, Mr. Sylvia explained, the MSBA Board of Directors voted to extend a feasibility invitation to Plymouth for the North Plymouth High School site.  This designation is significant, Mr. Sylvia pointed out, in that it is the next step towards project funding and it reflects MSBA’s concurrence with Plymouth’s statement of interest.  Lastly, he noted that representatives from the Town Manager / Board of Selectmen’s Office and the Superintendent of Schools / School Committee will be meeting with MSBA on January 9, 2007 to discuss the feasibility assessment phase.

Municipal Sustainability Grant – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to announce that the Department of Environmental Protection (“DEP”) has awarded the Town with a Municipal Sustainability Grant for Solid Waste / Recycling Contract Assistance and Pay-As-You-Throw (“PAYT”) planning.  The value of the grant, he reported, is $2,800 and is in the form of eighty hours of DEP personnel time to assist the Town is formulating its PAYT program.  Mr. Sylvia explained that DEP is awarding these grants as a means to encourage communities across the state to implement PAYT programs.
1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee – Mr. Sylvia noted that the 1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee meets on Wednesdays at 7:00pm in the Russell Library at 11 North Street.  

Plymouth Development Corporation – Mr. Sylvia noted that, under separate cover, he provided the Board with an update on recent actions taken by the Plymouth Development Corporation (“PDC”).  At the PDC’s last meeting, he said, they voted to appoint municipal counsel, send an RFQ out for auditing services, and designate metered and other paid parking spaces as free beginning December 10, 2007 through December 31, 2007.  Mr. Sylvia added that, during this holiday suspension of metered parking, the two-hour limit on the free parking spaces on Main Street will continue to be enforced.
Licenses

Vehicle for Hire Operator

· Habilitation Assistance Corporation, 434 Court Street, Allen Eddy, Manager, requested Vehicle For Hire Operator Licenses for the following employees:
· Michael Eddy

29 Pine Ridge Lane, Duxbury, MA 02332
· Gary Parker

41 Long Duck Pond Road, Plymouth, MA 02360
· Erin Dineen 

155 Westerly Road, Plymouth, MA 02360
· Scott Adams

89 Colonial Terrace, Plymouth, MA 02360
· Peter Norkus

8 Swifts Beach Road, Unit 42, Wareham, MA 02571
· Jason Robicheau
60 Massachusetts Avenue, Quincy, MA 02169
Driving records show no basis for denial.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board granted Vehicle For Hire Operator Licenses to Michael Eddy, Gary Parker, Erin Dineen, Scott Adams, Peter Norkus, and Jason Robicheau, as operators for Habilitation Assistance.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
2008 Renewal Certification for ABCC

· Licenses Not Renewed for 2008: The ABCC requests a list of licenses disapproved or not submitted for 2008 renewal.  The following establishments are not renewing Liquor Licenses for 2008:

· Tanya Frazer d/b/a The Winslow Café, 65 Main Street

· ARG Enterprises Inc. d/b/a Black Angus Steak House, 104 Colony Place

· Applebee’s Northeast, Inc. d/b/a Applebee’s Neighborhood Grill & Bar, 113 Samoset Street
· Manomet Blues LLC d/b/a Sweet Lemon’s, 996 State Road

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to acknowledge the list of establishments whose liquor licenses will terminate as of December 31, 2007.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Vote to Set the Seasonal Population

· Seasonal Population – The ABCC requests an estimate of Resident Seasonal Population.  The Town’s seasonal population is estimated at 86,851, based on figures from the Town Clerk.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to estimate the Town’s seasonal population at 86,851.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 
Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to approve the minutes from the October 9, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.  Vice Chairman Loewenberg and Selectman Malaguti abstained from the vote, as neither was present at the October 9, 2007 meeting.
Special Town Meeting Warrant – The Board approved and announced the opening of the warrant for the Saturday, April 5, 2008 Special Town Meeting (within the Annual Town Meeting) on Tuesday, January 1, 2008.  The warrant will close on Friday, February 1, 2008 at 4:00 p.m.  
Use of Available Funds – The Board approved the use of available funds prior to issuing temporary or permanent debt for the Town Meeting-approved purchase of Camp Dennen through the Community Preservation Act and to provide funding for the Town’s Title V program through the Community Development Office, as recommended by the Town Treasurer/Collector.
Acceptance of Donation – The Board approved the acceptance of a donation of a retired ambulance truck from the AMR Ambulance Company, for use by the Plymouth Fire Department’s SCUBA Rescue Team.

Correction of Typographical Error – The Board approved the correction of an error made in the FY2008 Annual Town Meeting warrant and restored the spending limit for the Fire Safety and Prevention Revolving Account to $100,000.00.   Documentation was shown that the departmental request for spending for this account was $100,000.00—the same as the spending limit authorized for FY2007—but a typographical error in the warrant (and subsequent motion) incorrectly set the limit at $100.00. 
Public Comment
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.

Jim Sweeney addressed the Board and inquired about the status of the approval to place a municipal wind turbine at the Town’s wastewater plant.   
Mr. Sylvia responded that the Town’s Energy Committee recently partnered with the Massachusetts Technology Collaborative to gather data from three test sites, including the wastewater plant.   The committee has also been working with the Town’s Procurement Department to draft a Request For Proposals (“RFP”) to site the turbine.
County Court House Re-Use Proposal

Mr. Sylvia introduced the presentation on a proposal for the re-use of the former Plymouth County Court House properties in the heart of Plymouth’s downtown.  As many already know, Mr. Sylvia recounted, the Board of Selectmen, County Commissioners, and Town/County Coordinating Committee have identified the historic 1820 Court House as an important part of the downtown corridor, and the Re-Use Committee formulated by the Commissioners conducted a significant amount of work on finding ways to fund a study of the best re-uses of the building.   

Mr. Sylvia explained that Bruce Arons, Plymouth’s Director of Community Development, has identified a way to issue an RFP for a re-use master plan for the corridor that will meet the goals of both the Board of Selectmen and the County Commissioners.   Mr. Sylvia said that he met with Mr. Arons and the Town’s Planning Director, Lee Hartmann, to review the proposal, and he believes that it is an appropriate strategy to address the future of this important site while minimizing the burden to the Town.  
Two weeks prior, Mr. Sylvia noted, the Town/County Coordinating Committee reviewed Mr. Arons’ proposal and voted to approve of the concept.   The proposal is now being presented to the Selectmen, he said, and will subsequently be brought to the County Commissioners.  If both boards are favorable to the proposal, Mr. Sylvia explained, the Town will move forward with this cooperative effort to protect a historic jewel and gateway to Plymouth’s downtown.
Mr. Arons addressed the Board and explained for the public that the Office of Community Development oversees expenditure of Community Development Block Grant funds (“CDBG”).   He provided information on the use and eligibility criteria for CDBG funds and the ways in which the proposal would meet those guidelines.  
With the assistance of a projected presentation, Mr. Arons displayed aerial photos of the corridor and pointed out the County and Town properties that fall within it.  He outlined the Town’s goals for the area:
· Protect the historic façade of the 1820 Court House

· Preserve the second floor court room as space open to the public

· Allow a mix of uses that support and enhance the downtown

Essentially, Mr. Arons explained, his proposal is geared towards helping the Town have some control over the future of the County properties and achieve its goals pertaining to finding an appropriate re-use for the site that will benefit the community.  He noted that the Town could become eligible to expend CDBG funds if it were to have control of the proposed properties for a minimum of one year.  This could be achieved, he said, through a purchase and sales agreement between the County and the Town that would include a non-refundable deposit equal to the maintenance costs of the properties for the duration of the agreement.  
During the duration of the agreement, Mr. Arons reported, the Office of Community Development would work with the Town Manager’s Office to retain a consultant to complete and issue a re-use feasibility study and RFP for the entire corridor, including the former Registry of Deeds building, if, at that point, it has not been sold.   All expenses for these activities, Mr. Arons said, would be paid for by CDBG grant funds.  In the event that the feasibility study does not support development of the site, he explained, or if the Town does not receive a suitable proposal response to the RFP, the Town will not be obligated to purchase the County properties nor return the expended CDBG funds.  

Within the RFP and feasibility process, Mr. Arons said, the community will have an opportunity to provide input, and an RFP Review Committee will be created and appointed.  He explained that feasibility consultants with expertise in mixed-use and public-private projects would be retained, to help make the project attractive to creative developers.   It is obvious that the Town cannot purchase the site outright, he said, but the CDBG funds could help the Town steer the future use of the properties in a direction that will honor the Downtown Master Plan and the Town’s goals to preserve the corridor’s historic features.   Ultimately, he said, an RFP of this kind would be more appealing to developers if issued by the Town, rather than the County, because of the different pieces and resources that the Town can offer.
Mr. Arons characterized the envisioned use of the corridor as “in-fill” development, which, in other words, is mixed-use, with both commercial and residential development within infrastructure that is already in place.  There is a general consensus from preliminary discussions, he said, that the future use of the site should be limited to two-to-three uses.  This is the kind of project, he noted, that is more complex than private real estate development, and it will likely take longer than most urban mixed-use projects.  Due to this complexity, Mr. Arons acknowledged, the process will take a unique degree of cooperation and commitment to attract a private developer whose time and money will ultimately determine the success of the project.
Selectman Malaguti expressed support for Mr. Arons proposal, noting his belief that it would buy the Town some time and control over the future of the court house corridor, without burdening the taxpayers.  He went on record that he is not interested in purchasing the site outright as another municipal property for the Town. 
Chairman Quintal asked if the proposal included a specific historical designation for the front portion of the 1820 District Court House, as he would like to see that it is preserved.
Planning Director Lee Hartmann responded that there are no specific designations within the proposal for a historic preservation on the court house, but, he added that the entire corridor falls within the Town’s historic district, making the building exteriors subject to review by the Historic District Commission.  
A brief discussion ensued about the parking lots within the corridor that fall under the jurisdiction of the School Department, as they were the former sites of the historic Cornish and Burton schools.

Chairman Quintal asked what the taxpayers could expect the Town to accomplish with the anticipated CDBG grant funds.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the cost for maintaining the court house facilities for one year are estimated at $60,000, and the cost of issuing the RFP is estimated at $100,000.  The CDGB fund, Mr. Sylvia noted, is earmarked at $750,000.

Chairman Quintal questioned why the future uses of the Court House Corridor have become the Town’s responsibility, and not the County’s.   He expressed concern that the Town has its hands full with the current maintenance of its numerous facilities; accepting responsibility for the court properties, he noted, would only add to the overwhelming workload.   
Mr. Sylvia acknowledged Chairman Quintal’s sentiments, but noted that the County is within its right to sell the property outright.  If the Town wants any say in what happens at this important site, he said, this CDBG proposal is the way to accomplish that goal without purchasing the property.  Mr. Sylvia reiterated that, if no developers come forward with a desirable proposal, the property can revert back to the control of the County, with no obligation imposed on the Town to purchase it.
Vice Chairman Loewenberg expressed favor for the proposal, noting that, considering the significance of the property, this would be the best opportunity for the Town to have some control over its future with no impact to taxpayers.  She suggested that the Town place an emphasis on choosing the right consultants.  Perhaps, she said, it may be more economical to consider those who are already familiar with these sites and can begin their work immediately.

Vice Chairman Loewenberg made a motion that the Board accept the proposal of the Office of Community Development to use Community Development Block Grant Funds to initiate a feasibility study for the re-use of the County Court House Corridor.  Selectman Tavares seconded the motion, and the Board voted 4-1-0 in favor, with Chairman Quintal casting the opposing vote.  
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Update on Cardiac Defibrillators – Selectman Machado reported that the Plymouth Municipal Airport has received the donation of a cardiac defibrillator from MedFlight, and he expressed his satisfaction with the training programs that have been provided to Town employees on how to use the cardiac defibrillators in an emergency.  

Holiday Decorations – Selectman Machado thanked the DPW’s Parks Department for the work they did in decorating the Town for the holidays. 
Flagpole at Memorial Hall – Selectman Machado described the flagpole at Memorial Hall as being in deplorable condition and expressed dismay that the cell phone company whose tower is installed within the flagpole has not met their responsibilities in caring for it.   
Mr. Sylvia explained that Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi is working to bring the cell phone company into compliance with its agreement to maintain the flagpole on a regular basis.

Conservation Restriction on County Farm – Selectman Malaguti inquired about Town Counsel’s progress on the County Farm preservation restriction.   Selectman Malaguti said that Town Meeting voted to approve the restriction on sixty (60) acres, plus or minus, not ninety (90), and he noted that he would not sign a preservation restriction for 90 acres of the County Farm.
Letters

South Street Transfer Station – Selectman Machado noted a letter he received from a resident who expressed concerns about a slip-and-fall incident at the South Street Transfer Station.   Apparently, he said, a woman slipped, fell, and hurt her elbow on ice that formed on the uneven surface around one of the transfer station bins.  Selectman Machado echoed the concerns expressed in the letter about what the Town will do to prevent further injury.

Mr. Sylvia noted that he and his staff would follow up on this accident report.

New Business

Salting During Winter Storms – Selectman Malaguti expressed concerns over what he perceived was an excessive use of salt on the roadways during the recent storm.  The roads, he said, appeared to be white with salt, and he cautioned that this could adversely affect the water quality in the numerous shallow wells scattered about Plymouth.  He questioned if a decision was made to increase the salt-to-sand mixture.

Ms. Arrighi noted that she raised these concerns with DPW Highway Superintendent Ed Buckley.  Mr. Buckley, she said, explained that there was an equipment malfunction that led to an excess of salt in the roadway mixture.  

Plowing During Winter Storms – Chairman Quintal noted that the DPW neglected to plow Scobee Circle in the Industrial Park during the recent storm, but responded quickly when he called them about the oversight.
Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Real Estate).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Quintal – yes, Loewenberg – yes, and Tavares – yes.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session and adjourned the public portion of the meeting.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen

Page 1 of 8

